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City of Elko  ) 

County of Elko ) 

State of Nevada )     SS July 24, 2018 

 

The City Council of the City of Elko, State of Nevada met for a regular meeting 

beginning at 4:00 p.m., Tuesday, July 24, 2018. 

 

 This meeting was called to order by Mayor Chris Johnson. 

 

CALL TO ORDER 
 

ROLL CALL 

 

Mayor Present: Chris J. Johnson  

 

Council Present: Councilman John Rice 

Councilwoman Simons 

Councilman Robert Schmidtlein  

   Councilman Reece Keener 

 

City Staff Present: Curtis Calder, City Manager 

   Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager 

   Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director 

   Dennis Strickland, Public Works Director 

   Cathy Laughlin, City Planner 

   John Holmes, Fire Marshal 

   Mike Palhegyi, Police Lieutenant 

James Wiley, Parks and Recreation Director 

Pete Dondero, Golf Course Superintendent 

Karen Walther, Animal Shelter Manager 

Jim Foster, Airport Manager 

Bob Thibault, Civil Engineer 

Dave Stanton, City Attorney 

Tom Coyle, Deputy City Attorney 

   Diann Byington, Recording Secretary 

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 

 

Pursuant to N.R.S. 241, this time is devoted to comments by the public, if any, and 

discussion of those comments. No action may be taken upon a matter raised under this 

item on the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on a successive 

agenda and identified as an item for possible action. ACTION WILL NOT BE TAKEN 

 

There were no public comments. 
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APPROVAL OF MINUTES: July 10, 2018  Regular Session 

 

The minutes were approved by general consent. 

 

I. PRESENTATIONS 

 

A. Presentation of a proclamation by the Mayor in recognition of National Night 

Out, and matters related thereto.  INFORMATION ONLY – NON-ACTION 

ITEM 

 

Mayor Johnson read the presentation. 

 

B. Presentation by the Executive Director of the Nevada Outdoor School, and 

matters related thereto.  INFORMATION ONLY – NON-ACTION ITEM 

 

Melanie Erquiaga, Nevada Outdoor School, spoke about the program.  They have been doing a 

lot in this community.  She handed out some brochures and other paperwork (Exhibit “A”) and 

explained what they do.  She asked if the City Council could consider supporting the program 

with some funding.  She would be happy to put together a proposal.  At the very least, look 

through the paperwork and give them some feedback. 

 

Councilman Rice noted we are all stewards of the land and we are very fortunate to live in a 

place where there is an abundance of natural resources.  We all have a deep feeling about the 

environment and our landscape.  He would get hold of her later. 

 

Councilwoman Simons said she appreciates what they do because her kids are in it.  Anything 

that keeps kids away from electronics, she is all about it.   

 

III. PERSONNEL 

 

A. Review, discussion, and evaluation of City Manager job performance for Fiscal 

Year 2017/2018, and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

Current City policy states that a performance appraisal shall be completed for 

Appointed Officials each year in July. For the years that are odd numbered, the 

appraisals are conducted by the City Council for the previous year. For the years 

that are even numbered, the evaluations are conducted by the City Manager. The 

exception to this would be the City Manager’s appraisal, which is always 

conducted by the City Council each year in July. AB 

 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, said Aubree Barnum, Human Resources Manager, and Jonnye 

Jund, Administrative Services Director, are traveling.  It was Council’s pleasure as to how they 

want to handle the appraisal. 

 

Councilman Rice said he appreciates the work that Mr. Calder has done.  He has done a terrific 

job. 
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** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

approve the performance evaluation of the City Manager for the Fiscal Year 2017/2018.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

IV.  APPROPRIATIONS 

 

C. Review, consideration, and possible approval of final design plans for the 

combined Water/WRF Shop Project, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 
 

The design for the combined shop is complete. Staff is seeking Council approval 

of the design only. RL 

 

Pat Walsh, Architect with ZGA out of Boise, Idaho, handed out some paperwork (Exhibit “B”).  

These are just some of the pages out of the proposal paperwork.  He explained the project and 

went over the drawings. 

 

Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director, added if anyone would like to see the entire set of plans, he has 

them available.  We have room on this building to add bays to either side in the future.  We will 

have discussions about when would be the best time to bid and award this.  We can do it in 365 

days but it hard to get it done in one Fiscal Year due to the construction season. 

 

Councilman Keener asked if there will be any natural light in the shop area. 

 

Mr. Walsh answered the only natural light is through the bay doors.  They didn’t want to put 

skylights in due to leaking and maintenance over time. 

 

Mr. Limberg said they would like the light but the skylights are high and after a few years you 

get build up that never seems to get cleaned.  The current shop doesn’t have high windows any 

more than they are planning on in the doors.  They want to avoid the maintenance of high 

windows. 

 

Mr. Walsh said the entire facility will be LED lit and energy efficient. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein said he noticed the aprons where everyone enters and exits.  He would 

like to see them extended out because of the weight of the vehicles. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Schmidtlein, to 

approve the Final Design Plan for the Combined Water/WRF Shop.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

D. Review, consideration, and possible award of the bid for the Elko Sports Complex 

Parking Lot Project, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Bids were received until 3:00 p.m. on July 12, 2018.  Two bids were received. A 

Bid Tabulation is included in your agenda packet. Granite Construction is the 
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apparent low bidder in the total amount of $1,273,337.50 for the base bid and all 

four of the additive alternates. BT 

 

Bob Thibault, Civil Engineer, explained in the packet is a bid tabulation.  There was one other 

bidder that was roughly 10% over.  After awarding this portion of the project and if all the 

committed funding comes in as planned, the project is under budget just over $1 million.   

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

award the Sports Complex Parking Lot Construction to Granite Construction, in the 

amount of $1,273,337.50 for the base bid and additive alternates 1 through 4.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-10) 

  

V. SUBDIVISIONS 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible action to conditionally approve Final Plat No. 

9-18, filed by Riverside Villas Nevada LLC., for the development of a 

subdivision entitled Riverside Villas a Condominium Development Phase 1 

involving the proposed division of approximately 7.872 acres of property into 24 

lots and 1 remainder for residential development within the C (General 

Commercial) Zoning District, and matters related thereto.   FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 

 

Subject property is located northwest corner of the intersection of S. 12th Street 

and Opal Drive. Preliminary Plat was conditionally approved by City Council on 

June 12, 2018. The Planning Commission considered this item on July 9, 2018 

and took action to forward a recommendation to City Council to conditionally 

approve Final Plat 9-18. CL 

 

Cathy Laughlin, City Planner, explained this was in front of council on June 12 for the 

Preliminary Plat approval.  The Final Plat was reviewed by the Planning commission.  This is a 

conversion of the existing apartment complex into condominiums.  There are phases in the Final 

Plat and they are starting out with the first two buildings.  The Planning Commission did have 

several findings and those are included in the packet.  Planning Commission recommended 

conditional approval with the ten conditions listed in the staff memo. 

 

Councilman Keener thought there had been a performance agreement for the landscaping. 

 

Ms. Laughlin answered that was part of the Conditional Use Permit.  With the Preliminary Plat 

they reviewed the Conditional Use Permit.  They reviewed and made some modifications to the 

CC&R’s.  They want to make sure the property owners are still liable for the landscaping 

maintenance. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

conditionally approve Final Plat No. 9-18, for the Riverside Villas, a condominium 

development, Phase 1, subject to the conditions as recommended by the Planning 

Commission.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 
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VI. NEW BUSINESS 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible authorization to accept a Relinquishment and 

Waiver between DDS Properties, LLC and the City of Elko, and matters related 

thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

In July 2005, the City of Elko entered into an agreement with Wyatt and Melinda 

Chambers involving the dedication of a public Right-of-Way to the City in 

exchange for certain public improvements. The current owner of the property has 

applied to vacate a portion of the public Right-of-Way with Vacation Application 

No. 1-18. The City of Elko, in consideration for vacating this portion of said 

right-of-way, has requested the applicant enter into a Relinquishment and Waiver 

agreement relinquishing any rights or benefits from the 2005 agreement with 

Chambers. CL 

 

Ms. Laughlin explained there are a couple of items on the agenda tonight that are related to this 

property.  In 2005, the City entered into an agreement with the Chambers.  They never developed 

the property and we no longer need the slope easement that was created with the agreement.  The 

current property owner is proposing development there.  He is proposing to vacate that excess 

right-of-way from the City, and with that, we would have this relinquishment and waiver. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilman Schmidtlein, 

to accept a Relinquishment and Waiver agreement with DDS Properties LLC.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

B. Review, consideration, and possible approval of Revocable Permit No. 3-18, filed 

by Veterans of Foreign Wars to occupy a portion of VFW Drive and 14th Street 

right-of-way to accommodate on-street parking, and a portion of VFW Drive to 

accommodate a portion of an existing awning and sign, and matters related 

thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The VFW had a recent survey of the property in order to apply for a rezone from 

R- Residential to PQP-Public, Quasi-Public. The survey showed that a portion of 

the existing awning and sign are within the City of Elko Right-of-Way. They do 

not have any off street parking and utilize the parking off VFW Drive and 14th 

Street for their parking. This application is in conjunction with the rezone 5-18 

and variance 6-18 applications will bring the property into conformance with 

ECC 3-2-17. CL 

 

Ms. Laughlin explained this parcel is in use by the VFW.  It is a legal non-conforming use.  You 

cannot expand upon that legal non-conforming use unless you do a Conditional Use Permit.  

With it being zoned Residential, they are limited on a lot of the uses.  The rezone is what 

triggered the Variance Application, and the Variance Application triggered the Revocable Permit 

Application.  We want to bring the property into conformance with this Revocable Permit. 
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** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Keener, 

to approve Revocable Permit No. 3-18, subject to the execution of a standard license 

agreement between the Applicant and the City of Elko.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

C. Review, consideration, and possible authorization to enter into an Agreement to 

Install Improvements and Performance/Maintenance Guarantees for subdivision 

improvements associated with the Riverside Villas Condominiums Phase 1 

Subdivision, and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Elko City Code 3-3-44 requires the subdivider to have executed and filed an 

agreement between the subdivider and the City for the required subdivision 

improvements, included stipulations on the timeframe for when those 

improvements are to be completed, and to post a performance guaranty in 

accordance with Elko City Code 3-3-45. As noted in the recitals of the agreement, 

the property was developed under a prior final plat approval including a related 

performance agreement and related guarantee. SAW 

 

Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager, explained we have unique circumstances that exist 

with this proposed subdivision.  Despite that, an agreement is still required.  There are a few 

conditions identified in the agreement.  He recommended approval of the agreement with an 

effective date of today. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilman Schmidtlein, 

to approve the Agreement to Install Improvements and Performance/Maintenance 

Guarantees for subdivision improvements association with the Riverside Villas 

Condominiums Phase 1 subdivision.  The subdivider shall enter into the agreement within 

thirty days with an effective date of 7/24/2018.     

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

D. Review, consideration, and possible authorization for the Animal Shelter to apply 

for a $70,000 grant from the Humane Network, and matters related thereto.  FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 
 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, said the reason this is in front of council is because our grants 

policy requires authorization to apply for a grant.  If we are successful in the application we 

would bring it back for an acceptance of the grant.  Sometimes these grants that are animal 

shelter related are applied for through LASSO but this seemed more appropriate for the City 

Animal Shelter. 

 

Karen Walther, Animal Shelter Manager, said this is a first time for her.  This is all under 

Maddie’s Pet Project and Saving Nevada Pets.  The grandparent fund is Maddie’s Fund.  We 

have worked with them for 30 years.  There are no matching funds with this grant and it is a 

three year grant. 
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** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Keener, 

to authorize the Animal Shelter to apply for a $70,000 grant from the Humane Network.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

VII. RESOLUTIONS AND ORDINANCES 

 

A. First reading of Ordinance No. 833, an ordinance amending Title 7, Chapter 2 and 

Title 7, Chapter 5, of the Elko City Code entitled “Traffic Regulations”, by 

repealing existing traffic laws except as otherwise provided.  Adopting by 

reference NRS chapters 484A through 484E, inclusive, to be the traffic laws of 

the city insofar as they may be made to be applicable and retaining specific traffic 

and traffic related laws of the City, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 

 

The Elko Police Department is recommending changes in accordance with NRS 

484. BR 

 

Mr. Calder explained the Police Chief is not here but Tom Coyle was present to go over the 

changes. 

 

Tom Coyle, Deputy City Attorney, explained the municipal court has certain requirements for 

their state reporting so they have wanted these changes for some time.  This was a large project.  

He offered to go over the changes. 

 

Councilman Keener said he skimmed through this and he did not see any reference in inattentive 

to driving and using a cell phone. 

 

Mr. Coyle said that is addressed in the code and it is a specific state code.   

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

conduct the first reading of Ordinance No. 833 and direct staff to set the matter for public 

hearing, second reading and possible adoption.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

 VIII. PETITIONS, APPEALS, AND COMMUNICATIONS 

 

A. Review and consideration of a request from the Idaho Chapter of Golf Course 

Superintendents Association of America (GCSAA) to host a tournament at Ruby 

View Golf Course on October 7-8, 2019, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The GCSAA is requesting to hold their annual conference in Elko Nevada on 

October 7-8, 2019.  In addition to the conference, they plan to hold a tournament 

at Ruby View Golf Course.  Ruby View offers golf privileges and a 50% discount 

on cart rentals for verified PGA Golf Professionals and Golf Superintendents. 

Conference organizers are also requesting that allied members including vendors, 

architects, engineers and other attendees also receive these privileges.  
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Approximately 30 verified superintendents will be attending, including 20 allied 

members. Attendees will be coming from Idaho, North Eastern Nevada, Southeast 

Oregon, and Northern Utah. JW 

 

James Wiley, Parks and Recreation Director, explained the Idaho Chapter of Golf 

Superintendents Association of America has requested this conference and tournament be held in 

2019.  These conferences are held annually throughout the United States.  Many golf courses 

offer privileges to PGA Golf Professionals and Golf Superintendents, where they basically play 

for free.  The only cost we would be able to recoup is a 50% rental fee of the golf carts. He listed 

some approximate numbers that the organizer is anticipating.  October is a great time for an 

event such as this.  Anything we can do to promote use of the golf course is a good thing.  This is 

a great opportunity for us.  The organizer gave him an estimate of 30 golf pros and golf 

superintendents, and possibly 20 additional allied members that would be attending. 

 

Councilman Keener thought it was a good idea.   

 

Pete Dondero, Golf Superintendent, said last year they combined three different chapters of the 

GCSAA and held this conference at the Coeur d’Alene Resort.  There were 180+ attendees and it 

was very successful.  The last time we hosted this was 15 years ago. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

approve the GCSAA to host a tournament at Ruby View Golf Course, to include golf 

privileges and a 50% cart rental discount to attendees.  This would also include the 

auxiliary individuals that are associated with that event.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

IV.  APPROPRIATIONS (Cont.) 

 

B.  Review and possible approval of Print ‘N Copy Warrants, and matters related 

thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

approve the Print ‘N Copy warrants.  
 

The motion passed.  (4-0 Councilman Keener abstained.) 
 

A. Review and possible approval of Warrants, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Keener to 

approve the regular warrants.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

 

 

 

II. CONSENT AGENDA 
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A. Review, consideration, and possible approval of the City of Elko FY 2018/2019 

Indebtedness Report, Debt Management Policy, and Five-Year Capital 

Improvement Plan as required by NRS 350.013, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Pursuant to NRS 350.013, all entities must file the Indebtedness Report, an 

updated Debt Management Policy, and the Five-Year Capital Improvement Plan. 

The updated reports are included in the agenda packet for your review. JJ 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman 

Schmidtlein, to approve the consent agenda.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

X. REPORTS 

 

A. Mayor and City Council  

Councilman Keener reported the Elko Broadband Action Committee met 

last week and he felt it was a very productive meeting.   

Councilman Rice said NNRH has been taken over by yet another firm.  

They were supposed to give us a review.  He asked that staff put that together 

so we can address some of the concerns in the community. 

B. City Manager – Nevada League of Cities Conference September 13–15, 2018 

Curtis Calder reported Kim has been reaching out to everyone about the 

NLC Conference.  All Council members are welcome to attend.  It is usually 

an interesting conference. 

C. Assistant City Manager 

D. Utilities Director  

Ryan Limberg reported on the railroad bores and river crossing project.  

We are about 25% complete with the project. 

E. Public Works  

Dennis Strickland said the Public Works projects are ahead of schedule.  

Everything is going great. 

F. Airport Manager 

G. City Attorney 

H. Fire Chief  

John Holmes, Fire Marshal, reported there have been several fires 

recently.  They are just plugging along and have been able to send people out 

to other communities. 

I. Police Chief 

J. City Clerk 

K. City Planner 

L. Development Manager 

M. Administrative Services Director 

N. Parks and Recreation Director  

James Wiley reported on the Sports Complex Project.  There is some 

storm drain that has gone into the ground. They are working on getting that 
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from Errecart Blvd. down to the river.  Dewatering is about the same as last 

time.  We are getting closer to getting the wall in.   

O. Civil Engineer   

Bob Thibault said, regarding the Sports Complex Project, the main 

contractor has requested some time due to the excessive ground water. 

P. Building Official 

 

Chip Stone asked Council, regarding the recent parade fee changes and regarding the Elko High 

School Homecoming Parade, according to the Code, Elko High School should be able to get 

those fees waived.  Could they get the Elko Boys and Girls Club, as a non-profit, to sponsor the 

event?   

 

IX. 5:30 P.M. PUBLIC HEARINGS 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible approval of Preliminary Plat No. 7-18, filed 

by DDS Properties LLC., for the development of a subdivision entitled Humboldt 

Hills involving the proposed division of approximately 9.443 acres of property 

into 26 lots for residential development within the R1 (Single Family Residential) 

Zoning District, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The Planning Commission considered the preliminary plat on July 9, 2018, and 

took action to forward a recommendation to Council to conditionally approve 

Preliminary Plat No. 7-18. CL 

 

Cathy Laughlin, City Planner, explained this was reviewed by Planning Commission.  This is 

located off  Jennings and it is currently undeveloped.  This is a self-contained subdivision.  They 

are proposing 26 lots.  The Planning Commission had several findings and they recommended 

conditional approval.  The applicant was present to answer questions. 

 

Councilwoman Simons asked about the vote on the density issue. 

 

Ms. Laughlin answered the Planning Commission recommended the modification from the 

standard. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein asked if the double frontages will face Eagle Ridge Loop. 

 

Ms. Laughlin answered they will be restricted to access from Eagle Ridge Drive.  That condition 

is listed. 

 

Dave Stanton, City Attorney, said if Council is going to approve this, they need to include some 

language to the effect of by modifying the standards the Council isn’t defeating the purpose and 

intent of the Master Plan.   

 

Mayor Johnson called for public comment without a response. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

conditionally approve Preliminary Plat No. 7-18 for the Humboldt Hills Subdivision, 

subject to the conditions as recommended by the Planning Commission, and the Council 
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finds that by modifying the standards, do not defeat the purpose and the intention of the 

Master Plan.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

B. Review, consideration, and possible action to adopt Resolution No. 23-18, a 

resolution and order vacating a portion of the Jennings Way right-of-way, 

consisting of an area approximately 7,036 sq. ft., which is located within the City 

of Elko, Nevada, APN 001-01H-001, filed and processed as Vacation No. 1-18 

filed by DDS Properties LLC., and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 

 

Council accepted a petition for the subject vacation at its regular meeting of June 

12, 2018, and directed Staff to continue with the vacation process by referring the 

matter to the Planning Commission. The Planning Commission considered the 

vacation at its special meeting July 9, 2018, and took action to forward a 

recommendation to Council to adopt a resolution, which conditionally approves 

Vacation No. 1-18 with findings in support of its recommendation. CL 

 

Ms. Laughlin explained what they are proposing to be vacated.  Planning Commission reviewed 

this and they recommended conditional approval. 

 

Mayor Johnson called for public comment without a response. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilman Rice, to adopt 

Resolution No. 23-18, which contains conditions as recommended by Planning Commission.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

C. Review, consideration, and possible action to adopt Resolution No. 24-18, a 

resolution of the Elko City Council adopting a change in zoning district 

boundaries from R (Single Family and Multiple Family Residential) to PQP 

(Public, Quasi-Public) approximately 2.797 acres of property located generally 

northeast of 14th Street between Cedar Street and College Avenue, filed by High 

Desert Engineering on behalf of Elko County, HCPI/Utah LLC & Veterans of 

Foreign Wars, and processed as Rezone No. 5-18, and matters related thereto. 

FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The Planning Commission considered the Subject Zone Change Request on July 

9, 2018 and took action to forward a recommendation to City Council to adopt a 

resolution, which conditionally approves Rezone No. 5-18. CL 

 

Ms. Laughlin explained why this rezone has been requested.  The current land use of the 

property is PQP.  This is in conformance with the Master Plan.  The City encouraged the rezone 

and the Planning Commission showed support for it.  They recommended conditional approval. 

 

Mayor Johnson called for public comment without a response. 
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** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

adopt Resolution No. 24-18 as recommended by the Planning Commission.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 

 

Pursuant to N.R.S. 241, the public, if any, and discussion of those comments devote this 

time to comments. No action may be taken upon a matter raised under this item on the 

agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on a successive agenda and 

identified as an item for possible action. ACTION WILL NOT BE TAKEN 

 

Councilman Keener asked, regarding what Chip Stone spoke about earlier, if that discussion 

could be put on an agenda. 

 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, said the way the code reads, for a non-profit parade, it can be 

waived by the Police Chief in concurrence with the City Manager.  The Police Chief wasn’t 

present but his line of thinking is that once the Police Chief sees the route, and a determination is 

made that we aren’t going to require a bunch of police resources to block streets and traffic 

control, etc., then that can give the justification for the Police Chief waiving the fee.  Ultimately 

it is his decision and it doesn’t need to come to the Council.  He would concur with that as long 

as the expenses aren’t significant.   

 

There being no further business, Mayor Chris Johnson adjourned the meeting. 

 

 

 

_________________________________          ______________________________ 

Mayor Chris Johnson                                         Kelly Wooldridge, City Clerk 

 


















































